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Registration

Registration began at 8:30 a.m.  Meeting attendees received a packet of information,
including the meeting agenda; handouts of presentations; minutes from the February 2003
Mobile Sources Technical Review Subcommittee (MSTRS), Air Toxics Workgroup, and
Modeling Workgroup meetings; the Air Toxics Workgroup’s final report; a welcome message
and background information for observers; the meeting evaluation form; information on the
members of the Subcommittee; a meeting calendar; a restaurant list; and a MSTRS Workgroup
organization chart.  A list of attendees is included as Appendix A.  Presentations are included as
Appendix B.  Presentations will also be available on the MSTRS website.

Introductions and Announcements

Mike Walsh (co-chair, consultant) called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m., and members
and observers introduced themselves.  The Subcommittee presented a plaque to Bob Sawyer
(University of California at Berkeley) in appreciation for his work.  Dr. Sawyer, the former co-
chair, is leaving the Subcommittee to move to London.  Margo Oge (Director of the Office of
Transportation and Air Quality [OTAQ], EPA), gave a tribute to Dr. Sawyer.  She met him when
EPA decided to work more closely with California on transportation issues.  She was advised to
work with Dr. Sawyer, who proved to be very knowledgeable about both the policy and
technical issues with mobile sources.

Mr. Walsh discussed a few business items.  Don Clay (Koch Industries, Inc.) and Vicki
Patton (Natural Resource Defense Council) were introduced as new Subcommittee members. 
Ms. Patton was unable to attend, however.  The minutes from the February 11, 2003 MSTRS
meeting were approved with no comments or revisions from the group.
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OTAQ Priorities and Accomplishments

Ms. Oge gave a summary of OTAQ priorities and accomplishments to date.  On June 10,
2003, she attended the nonroad public hearing in New York; she will go to Chicago and then Los
Angeles to attend the other public hearings this week.  The rule has received tremendous support
from the public, environmental groups, and the administration.  This is the first EPA rule where
the EPA and Office of Management and Budget collaborated on the rule at the beginning of the
process.  This rule will proceed after Governor Whitman leaves the EPA, and should be finalized
by Spring 2004.  Karl Simon (EPA) added that this is the last major regulation in a series for
cleaner mobile sources.  This fall the tier II cleaner gasoline vehicles will be on the market.  Tom
Cackette (California Air Resources Board [CARB]) commented that California already has over
140,000 clean vehicles on the road, and will ratchet that number up in the fall.  

Ms. Oge commented that EPA is continuing to monitor the on-road diesel rule.  EPA is
writing the second status report, and it will be finalized by the end of the year.  Members of her
staff are traveling through Europe and Japan to collect information on the status of highway
diesel rules and their implementation.  

Ms. Oge commented on the Clean School Bus Initiative and the Diesel Retrofit Program. 
The Retrofit program has 100,000 vehicles retrofitted or committed to retrofit.  California has
committed resources to the program, and Texas is evaluating the use of State funds for diesel
retrofit.  Mr. Walsh asked about evaluating the diesel retrofit program.  Ms. Oge responded that
the fleet owners will report to the EPA. 

Under the Clean School Bus Initiative, there are approximately 460,000 school buses.  Of
these, 90% are diesel, and one third have no emission controls.  The EPA initiative is to replace
all pre-1991 buses and retrofit the 1991 and post-1991 buses with emissions controls.  EPA
would also like to reduce the idling of school buses.  EPA has offered $5 million in grants to
further the program, and the Energy Bill includes provisions for local and State governments to
reduce school bus emissions.

The Smart Way Transport Partnership is a voluntary program with 13 charter members
(including Federal Express, Nike, and Coca-Cola) that supports reducing particulate matter
(PM), carbon dioxide (CO2) and oxides of nitrogen (NOX) emissions from the transportation
sector.  The goal of the program is to reduce CO2 emissions by 18 million metric tons by 2020. 
Suzanne Rudzinski (EPA/OTAQ) is the contact.  A current issue for this group is establishing
the baseline.  Fuel efficiency data for heavy-duty trucks and locomotives are not currently
available.  There is also a need for modeling tools to evaluate the program.

Tim Johnson (Corning) commented that in New York, the Power Authority made money
available for school bus retrofits, but there were no takers.  He emphasized the need for a grass
roots education effort.  Manufacturers and consumers alike may see retrofits as a liability, even if
money is available.  Ms. Oge said a few months ago EPA announced grants of $500,000 for
school bus retrofits, and they received 35-40 proposals totaling $8 million.  Mr. Cackette
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mentioned that California has $10 million available for retrofits.  He agreed that the agency
needs to promote the retrofit program.  The public will readily accept new buses, but many are
skeptical of retrofitting older buses.  Steve Flint (NY Dept of Environmental Conservation)
clarified that the buses mentioned by Tim Johnson are in New York City and are operated by
contract operations that operate on slim profit margins.  They could not afford to have the buses
out of service for any period of time.  Mr. Johnson asked if the buses could be retrofitted during
the summer months, but Mr. Flint replied that buses were used for summer programs as well. 
Ms. Oge said they hope to announce the availability of the $5 million this week, with the funds
available in September 2003 (before the next MSTRS meeting).  Ms. Rudzinski will provide an
update at the next meeting on how these programs are being implemented and what the States
are doing.

Andy Ginsburg (Oregon Department of Environmental Quality) said that in Oregon,
school bus manufacturers want to be sure that ultra-low sulfur diesel (ULSD) will be
continuously available before they commit to retrofitting their buses.  Partnerships need to be
formed with the fuel industry to ensure ULSD will be available.

Joseph Norbeck (University of California - Riverside) said the public is confused about
whether these programs will work and if they are worth the expense.  He suggested that EPA
develop a strong technically defensible document that discusses all of the options for school
buses, including alternative fuels (like natural gas) and retrofits.  The document should include a
discussion of the evolution of the technology and be written for non-technical school
administrators.  Mr. Walsh suggested the document include some summaries of real world
experiences.  John Johnson (Michigan Technological University) said the durability and
reliability issues need to be spelled out to address consumer uncertainty.  There is a lot of
emissions information available, but CARB and EPA need to provide additional information on
durability and reliability.  For example, how many buses have survived 100,000 miles?  How
much down-time can bus operators expect while retrofits are installed?  This information could
be difficult to compile because it is proprietary.  Ms. Oge said there is a lot of available
information, especially from Europe.  EPA needs to bring the information together.  EPA can
sanitize some of the confidential business information.  Mr. Flint said New York has been using
low sulfur diesel retrofits since September 2000 and they are quite forthcoming with the
durability and reliability data.  Ms. Oge said that a lot of diesel engine enforcement cases have
been settled and there is a significant amount of data available.  

Mr. Walsh suggested forming a Workgroup to address retrofit issues, including
alternative fuels and retrofit hardware.  Mr. Norbeck asked that the Workgroup be called
“Reductions in School Bus Emissions” rather than “School Bus Retrofits.”  He asked that the
group be sensitive to the rivalry between the alternative fuels solution and the retrofits.

  Ms. Oge is interested in how to attract the localities.  Mr. Clay suggested working
through local Parent/Teacher Associations (PTA).  He believes it may be more effective to work
with parents on the health effects issue than working with the school board on the cost issues.
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Mr. Ginsburg asked about the coverage of marine engines in the nonroad diesel rule. 
Ms. Oge responded that the marine engines are a different type of engine.  Next year, when EPA
finalizes the nonroad rule, they will also publish an advanced notice of proposed rulemaking
(ANPR) for locomotives and marine engines, with the expectation of a final rule in 2007.  EPA
is currently proposing to lower the fuel sulfur standard for these engines to 500 ppm by 2007. 
The locomotive/marine engine proposal differs from the nonroad rule, in which sulfur levels
must be reduced to 500 ppm by 2007, and reduced to 15 ppm by 2010.  EPA is asking for public
comment on the proposed sulfur levels for locomotives and marine engines.  This fuel proposal
results in significant emissions reductions from locomotives and marine engines.

Report from the Air Toxics Workgroup

Coralie Cooper (NESCAUM) presented the summary of the final report from the Mobile
Sources Air Toxics Workgroup.  A copy of the final report is included in the handouts.  She
reviewed the Workgroup charter, which is to define mobile source air toxic emissions sampling
and analytical protocols for the 21 air toxics identified in the Air Toxics rule.  The Workgroup
looked at sampling and analysis protocols but did not evaluate duty cycles.  Mr. Walsh
recommended that the final report should flag duty cycle testing as a remaining issue.

Ms. Cooper reviewed the list of 21 mobile source air toxics and the status of existing
methods.  The Workgroup developed recommendations on volatile organic compounds (VOC),
aldehyde, and ketone sampling and analysis protocols; they will reference CARB
Methods102/103 for the nine VOCs and Method 1004 for aldehydes and ketones.  The
Workgroup also recommends existing 40 CFR Part 86 for total PM.  Additional development
may be necessary for a method to assess particle-bound diesel exhaust organic gases.  A variety
of methods are used to sample and analyze metals, dioxins, furans, and polycyclic organic matter
(POM), and the Workgroup makes no recommendations on these compounds.  Additional
recommendations from the Workgroup include the development of new analytical methods
through a cooperative effort by CARB, EPA, and laboratories to ensure consistency in sampling
and analysis methods.  EPA should determine the cost, extent, and practical usefulness of
proposed analytical methods prior to establishment of those procedures.  The need for new
sampling and analysis methods should be based on a risk analysis of the ambient toxics levels
needed to create significant health effects.

Mr. Walsh asked if the group discussed recommendations for measuring ultra-fine PM. 
Ms. Cooper replied that the group decided to exclude that compound, as there were already
enough pollutants under consideration. 

Bob Schaefer (BP) asked if the methodology database could provide input to EPA to
tighten current air toxic emissions standards.  He asked if a timeline existed for a review of the
standards.  Ms. Cooper responded that there are no existing air toxic standards for mobile
sources beyond formaldehyde and PM, and the Workgroup was formed to recommend methods
for measuring other pollutants.  
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Energy Legislation: Panel Discussion

Michael Whatley (Senate Committee on Environment and Public Works [EPW])
discussed the fuels legislation component of the Energy Bill.  He discussed the ethanol package,
which is a global fuels package put together by farmers, the American Petroleum Institute (API),
and the American Lung Association (ALA).  This package would repeal the oxygenate
requirements, phase down methyl tert-butyl ether (MTBE, an oxygenating additive in
reformulated gasoline) over a 4-year period, and has a 5 billion gallon renewable fuels
requirement by 2012.  The bill also includes provisions for biofuels, and tax credits for
renewable fuels.  This package was passed by the Senate but did not make it to House.  The
House has a similar fuels package but without the 4-year MTBE phase down.

The new package has the same three components with some additional smaller provisions
including a requirement for using alternative fuels in dual fuel cars.  The President has reiterated
his desire to improve the economy, which will require passage of energy legislation.  An
optimistic time frame for this legislation is to have the legislation drafted after the July recess, a
vote in the Senate at the end of July, and the bill coming out of Conference in the Spring of
2004.  Ms. Oge asked if the fuels legislation could survive without the Energy Bill.  Mr. Whatley
is optimistic that the fuels legislation could survive.

Mr. Schaefer asked if the 5 billion gallons is “as produced” or “as sold.”  Mr. Whatley
replied that the Bill requires fuel supplies to have 5 billion gallons and directs the EPA to
develop rules to meet that requirement.  Peter Lidiak (API) added that in the Senate version, the
language “introduced into commerce or sold” applies to gasoline.  

Mr. Walsh asked for a definition of renewable fuels.  Mr. Whatley replied that renewable
fuels include ethanol, biodiesel, and cellulosic ethanol.  Ken Colburn (NESCAUM) said the
Senate only knows of those three types of renewable fuel, but they are open to other definitions
of renewable fuel.  Mr. Norbeck clarified that the legal definition of biodiesel is fuel derived
from soybeans.  In written comments to the minutes, Mr. Lidiak stated that the above statement
as written here is not correct as other sources, rape seed for instance, would qualify as biodiesel.
Fuel derived from the entire soy plant, called Fischer-Tropsch diesel, does not qualify as
biodiesel and will not receive tax credits for its use.    Fuel derived from the entire soy plant,
called Fischer-Tropsch diesel (FTD), does not qualify as biodiesel and will not receive tax
credits for its use.  Again in written comments, Mr. Lidiak stated that FTD results from gas to
liquid processes (not some conversion of plant matter).   Mr. Walsh added that once the Bill
passes, EPA will develop the regulations to include provisions for allowing Fischer-Tropsch
diesel to receive tax credits. 

Ms. Oge asked if climate provisions are included in the Energy Bill.  Mr. Whatley said
there is no climate provision in the bill at this time.  There are two proposed amendments on the
floor, but neither package is likely to pass.  The Burns-Stevens amendment calls for a mandatory
registry of carbon emissions and establishes a Senate-confirmed office in the White House.  The
Leiberman-McCain amendment has a bigger registry.  There is a carbon ceiling for utilities and
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large industry.  Transportation fuels have a two-stage reduction, which will require 2000
emission levels by 2010, and will phase down to 1990 levels by 2016.  Credits can be used from
other sectors.  Fifteen percent of the reduction requirements can be satisfied with offsets.

Mr. Clay asked about the ethanol liability issues.  Mr. Whatley replied that the House has
product liability relief for prospective producers of MTBE, ETBE, and ethanol.  The Senate just
has the ethanol liability language.  

Mr. Tim Johnson asked about other environmental provisions in the Energy Bill,
including the School Bus Initiative.  Mr. Whatley does not believe EPW would have jurisdiction
for the School Bus Initiative, since it is not directly based on the Clean Air Act (CAA).  Ms. Oge
asked about the idling provisions.  Mr. Whatley said they would have to come out from under the
CAA and come under either Transportation or Commerce authority.  EPW jurisdiction is based
on relevant provisions of the CAA, and hydrogen fuel is not included.  Mr. Lashof said the
Surface Transportation Act is coming up for reauthorization and could be a relevant piece of
legislation for the School Bus initiative.

Mr. Lashof gave a presentation entitled “Dangerous Addiction: Ending America’s Oil
Dependence.”  Mr. Lashof provided an overview of America’s oil consumption in terms of
supply, national security, economic security, and environmental security.  He presented an action
plan and discussed the Energy Bill provisions in terms of its impact on oil dependence.  He
discussed vehicle fuel economy, advanced technology vehicles, and renewable fuels.  He
presented several policy scenarios contrasting hydrogen powered fuel cell vehicles, versus smart
growth and more stringent CAFE standards.

Mr. Lashof emphasized that reducing dependence on oil would also reduce emissions at
the refineries.  Of the 10 million tons of smog-forming pollution, 800,000 tons are upstream of
vehicles.  He also emphasized that additional jobs and safety analyses as part of the CAFE
decision criteria are not needed because these analyses are already being conducted, and other
analyses would open the standards up to additional litigation.

Senator Landrieu recently introduced a provision in the Energy Bill that the President
develop a plan to save 1 million barrels of oil per day by 2013.  There are other measures that
could be used to reduce oil consumption (beside CAFE standards) including increasing
replacement tire rolling resistance efficiency and reducing idling.  

Mr. Walsh asked if EPA will be able to give different credits to different fuels based on
carbon benefits.  Mr. Whatley replied that there is no attempt to obtain a net-carbon gain. 
Mr. Lashof commented that the Boxer amendment boosts cellulosic ethanol consumption by
giving it a 2.5:1 credit if it is used in place of gasoline, versus a credit of 1.5:1 for using ethanol
in place of gasoline.  Mr. Lidiak clarified that both credit offsets apply to cellulosic ethanol.  The
Boxer amendment raised the offset from 1.5:1  to 2.5:1, while corn-based fuel ethanol is still at
1:1.
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Mr. Lashof commented that the Renewable Fuels Standard (RFS) could recognize that
some processes are more efficient than others.  Consumer-based tax provisions are different in
the House and Senate versions of the Energy Bill.  The House bill has an inappropriate tax credit
for diesel fuel vehicles.  Mr. Tim Johnson interjected that the credits are appropriate because the
fleet average emissions will not increase.  Mr. Lashof replied that there is no average for PM
emissions, and the purpose of the tax credit is to improve the technology.  Mr. Johnson argued
that the light-duty diesel standards are very tight (about half of the European standard that has
not passed yet), and light-duty diesel is an emerging technology in the United States.  In
addition, gasoline/electric hybrids are quickly overtaking the market when compared to diesel
vehicles.  Mr. Lashof responded that the concept of the credit is at issue.  He supports using the
tax credit to push development of new technology as opposed to increasing fuel efficiency.

Mr. Lidiak gave a presentation entitled “Fuels Provisions In National Energy
Legislation.”  Mr. Lidiak reviewed the fuel oxygen content requirements of the Clean Air Act
and how those requirements were being met with MTBE and ethanol.  Individual States have
begun banning the use of MTBE because it has been found in drinking water.  However, States
have been unable to get out from under the 2 percent requirement despite the problems with
MTBE.  API supports a national phase-down of MTBE as opposed to the State-by-State bans. 
API has been working on repealing the oxygen requirement.  They believe a 4-year time frame is
appropriate for an MTBE phasedown to ensure no supply problems.  API also supports the
renewable fuels standard in the context of these other changes.  Mr. Clay commented that the
cost for taxpayers is a big number, which is not included in Mr. Lidiak’s cost analysis.  Mr.
Lidiak replied that there are provisions incorporated that address subsidies.

Mr. Colburn gave a presentation entitled “Enacting a Renewable Fuels Standard:
Economic, Energy, and Environmental Implications.”  Mr. Colburn provided additional
background information on the development of the MTBE problem. The Energy Information
Administration (EIA) is estimating that the Northeast would use three times as much ethanol
under the status quo as it would under the proposed RFS. NESCAUM sees the renewable fuel
standard as a better solution, providing both environmental and economic benefits. Mr. Colburn
spoke about some of the differences in the House and Senate versions of the fuels legislation.
Because Congress did not require the use of MTBE, he sees giving it liability coverage
retroactively -- as the House version does -- as a dangerous precedent. 

Mr. Flint asked about these "Safe Harbor" provisions. Mr. Colburn responded that it
protects MTBE manufacturers and gasoline blenders against certain claims that MTBE is a
"defective" product. It leaves open “failure to warn” and the use of federal environmental laws
for clean-up. If manufacturers have Safe Harbor liability protection, States could be left holding
the bag for clean up and remediation costs.

Mr. Ginsburg commented that he thought the oxygenate requirement was to promote
more complete combustion, and asked how emissions reductions could keep from backsliding if
that requirement were eliminated. Mr. Lashof replied that some refiners would still use additives.
Mr. Ginsburg asked if RFS is a fuel requirement for only the Northeast, or if other areas could
opt in. Mr. Colburn said attainment areas could not opt-in. Mr. Tim Johnson asked if other
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additives will have ground-water issues; e.g., if ethanol could dissolve compounds that then
ended up contaminating the water. Mr. Colburn responded that ethanol is more miscible than
MTBE, but microorganisms in the soil readily consume it. A possible concern is if
microorganisms eat the ethanol, that could keep them from consuming benzene and other plume
constituents as rapidly, however. Mr. Tim Johnson asked if there are differences in the air quality
from MTBE versus ethanol. Mr. Colburn responded that there is a concern about the potential
for increased NOX emissions from ethanol, but it can be managed, perhaps through a
performance standard for emissions from gasoline combustion. Mr. Walsh asked about a recent
court case where a State banned MTBE. Mr. Lidiak responded that a circuit court upheld the ban
in California. 

EPA’s Nonroad Diesel Rule

Mr. Simon gave a presentation entitled “EPA’s Proposal for Nonroad Diesel Engines &
Fuel.”  During the development of the rule, the first priority was to not change any schedule or
requirements of the 2007 on-road heavy duty diesel standard.  Mr. Simon reviewed the scope of
the proposal.  He also outlined a study that is being conducted on equipment operators’ exposure
to nonroad diesel emissions.  There is not enough data to draw statistical conclusions as of yet,
but qualitative analyses show the nonroad rule is an excellent step in improving equipment
operators’ health.  He emphasized that EPA does not have the authority to regulate the sulfur
content of home heating fuels, and the States are looking at this issue.

Mr. Tim Johnson asked Mr. Simon to elaborate on early credits for retrofit diesels. 
Mr. Simon replied that nonroad retrofits can be built into the averaging, banking, and trading
(ABT) program.  For example, if a company retrofits 1,000 engines, they can generate credits
towards compliance with the standard.  Mr. Johnson commented that since there is a 20 percent
discount to allow for calculation factors, he is concerned about the ability to generate credits.

Mr. Johnson asked if any negative comments were received at the nonroad rule public
hearing.  Mr. Simon replied that there is some concern about fuel supply, but otherwise the
public just wants the rule to be implemented faster.

Mr. Johnson asked about the exposure study conducted on equipment operators, and if
data were compared with OSHA standards.  Ms. Cooper replied that OSHA has very high
standards.  She will get that information to Mr. Johnson.  Mr. Johnson commented that OSHA
and the labor unions could be called upon to support the nonroad rule.

Mr. Norbeck commented on the difference in duty cycles between on-road and nonroad
engines, and the fact that there are infinite combinations of duty cycles for nonroad engines .  He
asked if different test procedures will be developed to measure nonroad engine emissions. 
Mr. Simon replied that a new procedure is being developed, and the rule includes not-to-exceed
standards in lieu of standards for every feasible duty cycle.  Mr. Simon agreed that it would be
impossible to generate standards for every possible duty cycle.  Mr. Walsh commented that the
not-to-exceed standards were the key to the nonroad rule’s success.
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Mr. John Johnson commented that the cost numbers associated with implementing the
fuel standard for NOX and PM seem low.  This may make a difference in the cost/benefit
analysis.  Mr. Simon replied that those numbers represented the costs after the program has been
completely phased in, not the initial costs when the program is first implemented.  Mr. Cackette
commented that the cost estimate for the mature technology is much different than initial costs. 
Mr. Simon noted that the benefits of the rule outweigh the costs by so much that this cost
difference is inconsequential.  Mr. Tim Johnson added that incremental costs against the current
standards do not reflect costs associated with tier 4 vehicles.

Mr. Ginsburg asked if the ABT programs in the on- and nonroad rules could be
interchanged.  Mr. Simon replied that they could not.  Mr. Ginsburg also asked if rulemakers
were still considering including locomotive and marine engines in the nonroad rule.  Mr. Simon
replied that it was unlikely, since there are no emissions analyses available on those engines.

Mr. Ginsburg referenced a Workgroup formed in the MSTRS a couple of years ago to
address potential nonroad standards.  He asked Mr. Simon to explain the differences between the
Workgroup’s recommendations and the current proposal.  Mr. Simon replied that the current
proposal is more aggressive than the Workgroup’s recommendations.  Mr. Walsh added that the
Workgroup recommended a market-based approach instead of a regulatory standard, as well as a
longer time frame to implement the nonroad rule.

Wrap-up

The next meeting of the MSTRS is scheduled for October 2003 in the Detroit or Ann
Arbor area of Michigan.  Subcommittee members discussed what to include on the agenda. 
Mr. Walsh asked if Ms. Cooper had submitted the Air Toxics Workgroup’s final report to the
Clean Air Act Advisory Committee (CAAAC, parent committee to the MSTRS).  He suggested
waiting until after the October Subcommittee meeting to submit the paper to the CAAAC so
Subcommittee members would have a chance to examine it.  

Participants also recommended examining the diesel retrofit program more closely, and
possibly forming a Workgroup to study the issues.  Ms. Cooper suggested keeping the focus of
the Workgroup broad, and not restrict the topic to school bus retrofits.  Mr. Tim Johnson
recommended giving EPA feedback on how incentives will play into the nonroad rule. 
Mr. Walsh suggested that EPA compile a list of incentive programs along with a full scope of
action.  Ms. Rudzinski recommended discussing social marketing issues of voluntary programs,
and how to change behaviors without regulatory action.  She also suggested separating the social
marketing issues from the technical retrofit issues.  

Mr. Cackette commented that a large number of engines will be difficult to retrofit with
aftermarket exhaust systems, and asked about economic advantages to modernizing these
engines.  Mr. Walsh asked Mr. Cackette to present information on this topic at the next
Subcommittee meeting.  Mr. Cackette agreed, saying that a number of voluntary and regulatory
programs have been implemented in California.
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Mr. Ginsburg expressed interest in hearing from the oil refineries.  He is interested in the
state of ULSD production, and if it is on track for the on-road rule implementation.  He would
like to know when ULSD will be available in different parts of the country, since the retrofit
program hinges on ULSD availability.  Mr. Walsh commented that a Clean Diesel Independent
Review Panel FACA examined some refinery issues last year, and EPA is completing another
status report now.  Perhaps a presentation could be given at the next meeting.

The meeting adjourned at 1:00 p.m.
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